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Blooming Where 
We Are Planted

Residents and Staff Members 
Find Ways to Brighten Days



Dedicated walking trail, 
Flower Factory 

volunteers and arboretum 
brighten lives

In the northwest corner of Woodcrest Villa (WCV), just beyond  

the Nature Trail, lies more than an acre of meadowland, stream  

and, soon, a memorial arboretum with native shrubs, wildflowers 

and trees, planted in memory of and in honor of residents who have 

passed away and in honor of those who have made an impact.

Arboretums are protected outdoor museums 

of sorts, where visitors can wander through 

a wide variety of identified trees and other 

plantings, grown for education and  

ornamentation. Picture a mini-version  

of Longwood Gardens or the United States 

Botanic Garden, in Washington, D.C. 

In addition to beautification, the WCV arboretum will shelter  

native wildlife living along the banks of Swarr Run, the creek  

that winds along the edge of the arboretum on its way  

to the Little Conestoga Creek. 

As plantings mature, the acreage will be “a place where we can 

honor our people … to help us remember our loved ones for a 

long time,” said resident Shirley Harms. “An arboretum is a joyful 

experience …. A person can find renewal as each season comes 

and goes.”

WCV resident Jerry Lawrence, a lifelong gardener, developed 

the arboretum idea over the past year. Step one was to remove 

invasive plants such as bush honeysuckle and poison ivy  

as well as dead trees and other debris along Swarr Run and  

the arboretum boundaries. Then, the Woodcrest Arboretum 

Committee planted approximately 100  

native shrubs and trees—serviceberry,  

paw paw, winterberry, paper birch, flowering 

crabapple, hydrangea, viburnum, chokeberry 

and Kousa dogwood. The plantings accent 

areas along the Nature Trail and woodland 

tree canopy and act as a riparian buffer 

along Swarr Run, protecting stream banks 

and the waterway.

This past autumn, five memorial and honor trees were planted  

in the arboretum including an honor tree for the Mennonite Home 

Communities’ (MHC) “Health Care Heroes.” The Memorial  

and Honor trees include a cast bronze plaque. Purchased for 

$1,000, this covers the cost of the tree and plaque, and the cost 

of planting and care.

The arboretum, created, funded and maintained by resident 

volunteers, will eventually feature American beech, Princeton elm, 
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black willow, red oak and oakleaf hydrangea. “We are  

perhaps the only retirement campus in the area that has  

both an arboretum and nature trail,” said Jerry.

The Nature Trail, recently dedicated to residents Lew and  

Gloria Kauffman “for their love of flora and fauna and their 

countless hours” of trail work, was the foundation of the 

“bloom where you are planted” initiative, which includes the 

greenhouse, raised gardens and the seasonal flower plantings.

The MHC Grounds crew has helped bring the arboretum  

to fruition by felling dead or dying trees and hauling away  

the debris. “We also make sure that the trees/plants that  

are being planted are suitable for the area that they want  

to plant them,” noted Jake Ault, grounds supervisor.  

“Sort of a ‘consultant’ role, if you will.”

The arboretum committee also made connections to tree  

experts and native tree farms through Lancaster County  

Conservancy, and Jenkins Arboretum in Devon donated  

identification signs.

In addition to developing the trail and arboretum, talented  

WCV residents bring their gardening talents together for 

the overall beautification of the entire community. Under the 

heading of WCV Flower Factory, Nature Trail & Arboretum, 

the gardeners nurture a variety of enterprises. 

The Flower Factory grows, cuts and arranges bouquets,  

sold each week in the Marketplace, for the MHC benevolent 

fund—providing a continuation of high-quality care  

to residents who have outlived their resources.

The flowers, begun as seeds in February, come to maturity  

in a garden area next to the greenhouse, said Lawrence.  

Five bucketsful—a mix of perennials and annuals such  

as lisianthus, rudbeckia, cosmos, zinnia and dahlias— 

are cut each week and arranged into 15 to 20 bunches  

to be sold each Friday and Saturday. In season, the flowers 

bring $100 a week to the fund. 

(Top photo) Jerry Lawrence (far left) leads the ceremony  
to dedicate the walking trail to Lew & Gloria Kauffman  
(pictured with Kauffman family members). Lew is one  
of several outstanding volunteers who devoted countless hours 
to making the trail a favorite walking path for many.  
(Middle photo) Location of arboretum on Woodcrest Villa 
Campus. (Bottom photos) Flower Factory volunteers create 
stunning flower arrangements with sales proceeds benefitting 
benevolent care.
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2020 Golf Tournament
Celebrating 25 Years!

Premier – M&T Bank
Major – EGStoltzfus and Warfel Construction
Cart – ��D.H. Funk & Sons, Dutch Gold Honey,  

HealthDirect Pharmacy Services, KeyNet Technologies
Putting Game Sponsor – RGS Associates
Golf Ball Sponsor – Martin Appliance

Platinum Sponsors – Advanced Trim & Kitchens,  
	� COR Construction Services Inc., Creative Energy 

Distributors, Eliance Health Solutions, Highmark,  
I.B. Abel Inc., Johnson Kendall & Johnson,  
Paramount Construction Inc., RKL, Toshiba,  
Wall-To-Wall Floor Covering, Wayneco Inc.

Love Conquers All
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In a time of uncertainty, apprehension 

and sometimes fear, one thing we can 

always count on is love. The bonds of 

family and close friends can be powerful 

enough to help us through anything.

Unfortunately, during 
the COVID-19  

pandemic, families  

have needed to stay 

apart to protect one  

another due to the PA  

Department of Health 

guidelines. For those  

living in a personal care 

or skilled nursing home, this has been  

especially difficult.  

Telephone calls and FaceTime visits 

have been a blessing during this time. 

Still, the absolute best visit is being able 

to see your loved ones live and in  

person again. Mennonite Home residents 

and families especially rejoiced when 

window and outdoor visits began this 

summer. During window visits, surfaces 

were routinely disinfected for visitors  

and residents and, for outdoor visits,  

residents and family members stayed 

6-feet apart, and all wore masks for 

safety. Families were able to schedule 

30-minute visitation blocks online.

Most families spent their visits  

enjoying the simple pleasure of catching 

up on news regarding family and friends, 

sharing photos or simply just seeing 

one another. 

Sometimes residents even ended  
up meeting new family members!  
During one window visit, a resident  

met her 6-month-old grandson for  

the first time. As the mother held  

the baby up to the glass, grandma 

reached out, simultaneously allowing them 

to “touch” hands with the glass separating 

them. That beautiful memory is sure to be 

one that the family treasures for years.

So many  
heartwarming  
moments have  

occurred during  

these visits. Seeing 

grandchildren was 

definitely a highlight 

for many residents! 

Another resident  

was thrilled to see her first great-great 

granddaughter at only four weeks of age 

during a window visit.

Another fun idea was a surprise  
95th-birthday party. The resident’s family 

dropped off flowers, balloons, cake,  

cookies, chips, pretzels and beverages  

for the resident to share with her  

neighbors in her household.

During another visit, one resident and 

her son created their own language 

with hand motions, face motions 

and clapping. With their newly created 

language, they had a visit filled with smiles 

and precious memories.

Although families and residents were 
happy for the ability to see one another, 

everyone longs for the day when loved 

ones can hug one another freely and visit 

whenever they would like! Mennonite 

Home staff members appreciate the 

understanding and patience of residents 

and their families. Although it can be 

challenging, everyone is working together 

for the same positive outcome, and we 

remain committed to using creative ways 

to enable residents and families to see 

one another—electronically and in person. 

Visits might look different for a little while, 

but we want everyone to be able to share 

their love for one another. 

Because we understand that it really  
is true—“Love Conquers All.”

It was a beautiful day at Meadia Heights Golf Club in Lancaster as our sponsors and golfers joined with us to celebrate Mennonite 

Home Communities’ 25th Anniversary Golf Outing. Over the past 25 years, our generous supporters have given faithfully to the 

Benevolent Care Program by donating  more than $1.3 million. What a difference that makes in the lives of our residents! 

Thank you to our sponsors:

The bonds of family 
and friends can  
be powerful  
enough to help us 
through anything.
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YOUR GIFTS MATTER: 

Annual Report 2020

Mennonite Home  
Communities has been 
blessed with a heritage  
of serving others. 

That was especially true this  
past year, which has been an 
interesting one in so many ways. 

As a Board, we are thankful  
to the MHC staff members for 
their tireless and selfless efforts 
to keep everyone safe and  

to provide excellent care during the pandemic and beyond.  

They are truly heroes. Their dedication inspires us to find  
creative approaches to the changing healthcare landscape  
so that we may continue our heritage of serving others well  
into the future. 

One way we are doing so is by creating greater efficiencies  
in our operations by rightsizing our Mennonite Home campus. 
Decisions like this will help us continue to bloom and grow 
where we are planted. An older friend told me many years ago 
that you are either “green and growing or ripe and rotting.”  
We are so appreciative of our volunteers, donors, staff  
members and residents who enable us to grow and serve  
with grateful hearts. 

And, a huge thank you to the individuals and businesses who 
have contributed to the benevolent care of our residents. As a 
Board, we remain optimistic, but would also appreciate your 
prayers for wisdom as we navigate the uncertain times ahead.

					   
	 With appreciation, 
	 Roy Bomberger, Jr.
	 Board Chairperson
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 Statement of Operations
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The Mennonite Home Statement of Operations for the year ending June 30, 2020

RESIDENT SERVICE REVENUE:
	 Gross billings for room, board and ancillary services	 $49,531,293
	 Amount written off for required contractual allowances and inability of some residents to pay	 (6,602,187)			 

		  NET RESIDENT SERVICE REVENUE	 42,929,106

 	 COVID-19 provider relief revenue 	 1,290,159
	 Pennsylvania nursing home assessment	 456,758	

	 Net assets released from restrictions	 136,996	
	 Other revenue	 337,408			 

		  TOTAL OPERATING REVENUE	 45,150,427

OPERATING EXPENSES:		
	 Salary, wages and outside services	 18,465,661
	 Employee benefits and payroll taxes	 4,571,919
	 Food, medical supplies and other expenses	 11,487,818	
	 COVID-19 expenses 	 1,014,283
	 Pennsylvania nursing home assessment	  427,190	
	 Depreciation and interest 	 14,239,036	
		
		  TOTAL OPERATING EXPENSES	 50,205,907

		  OPERATING LOSS	 (5,055,480)
 
 
OTHER INCOME:		
	 Unrestricted contributions	 518,590
	 Investment income (Realized and unrealized)	 2,281,383 

	 Change in fair value of interest rate swap agreements 	 2,634,458

	 	  

		  OTHER INCOME	 165,515

		  REVENUES LESS THAN EXPENSES	 $ (4,889,965)

I love the theme of this issue 
“bloom where planted.”  
A few years ago, my wife  
and I were driving through  
Saguaro National Park  
in Arizona. Even though it was 
115 degrees outside, I was 
amazed to see beautiful blooms 
on some of the cacti. During 
times like these, I am reminded 
that we can truly bloom in some 
of the harshest environments  
just like the cacti.
 

The year 2020 has been an incredibly tough one. Yet in  
my quiet times, God has gently reminded me to remember  
and appreciate all the good things that are happening.  
And there’s plenty of wonderful things happening! I am blessed 
by the incredibly talented staff members at Mennonite Home  
Communities (MHC). I have watched them “bloom where 
planted.” Amidst all the challenges associated with COVID-19, 

they have used their gifts to flex and adapt while continuing  
to provide outstanding care to the residents.
 
I am grateful for the residents and family members who have 
exhibited grace during the pandemic and ever-changing 
guidance.
 
I appreciate all who continue to generously support MHC 
financially. I value the MHC board that continues to provide 
wise counsel and make key strategic decisions.
 
Thanks to the teamwork of all involved, Mennonite Home 
Communities will continue to “bloom where planted” and enrich 
the lives of our residents, staff members and the community.

John D. Sauder, NHA
President 
Mennonite Home Communities

Create a lasting legacy 
by supporting Mennonite Home through your  
estate and/or your will. Call Kim Peters  
at 717-390-4105 to learn more.

A Letter from  The Board Chairperson

It is important to note that MHC’s fiscal year 2019-2020 operating results included two significant, one-time expense items totaling  
$5.6 million. In recognition of the upcoming demolition of the Juniata building, $2.95 million of accelerated depreciation was taken on this  
portion of the personal care facility. In addition, due to lower prevailing interest rates, a $2.6 million decrease was experienced in the fair value 
of interest rate swap agreements that MHC has in place to manage the interest on its long-term debt. Excluding these one-time expenses, both  
of which were non-cash items, MHC would have shown revenues in excess of expenses of $0.7 million.
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George & Martha Adams
John & Mary Adix
Jeffrey & Gail Alexander 
Earl & Belinda Ament
Jennifer Ammons
Dr. Thomas & Barbara Andersen
Bea Armstrong
Douglas & Lisa Armstrong Jr.
Marlene Arnst

*Norma Aston
Glenn & Jeanie Aument
Albert & Ruth Avery
Eugene & Lori Avery
George & Dian Bagley
Thomas & Nancy Ball
Anna Bare
Nancy Bare 
Josh & Stacy Bashore-Steury
Dolores Bauknight
Ken & Wilma Beard
Marilyn Beardslee 
Ron & Joan Beck
*Carl & Yvonne Beck
Robert & Emiline Belser
Michael & Casey Bergen
Lisa Berkheimer-Billet
Susan Berntheizel
Joseph & Lois Billoni
*Linda Blazer
Greg & Kimberly Blessing 
Roy & Evelyn Bomberger Jr.
Lois Bowman
Mary Jane Brandt
Ron & Lynne Brault
Denise Bree
Barbara Breneman
Richard & Janice Brenner
Carol Brown
Sandy Brown
William & Kathleen Brown

Millie Brubaker 
Gerald & Sandra Bruce
Marc Brumbach
Shirley Ann Brumbach
Annette Bucher
Marc & Connie Buckwalter 
Reba Buckwalter-Kreider 
Nick & Susan Buehler
Sarah Bullock
Suzanne Burger 
John & Kathryn Burke
Pat Burkhart
Orpha Burkholder
Leslie Burlingame
Janice Buterbaugh
Jane Bye
J. Milton Byers
Terri Carr
Bertha Cassel
J. Clayton & Dorothy B. Charles
Steven & Carol Ann Cherry
*William and Virginia Cherry
Thomas & Barbara Clawson
David & Mary Jane Cochran
Robert Coley
Larry & Linda Conley
Dr. & Mrs. Noel & Ursula Connaughton
*Theodora Cook
*Blanche Corrigan
Beatrice Cox
J. Fletcher & Edie Creamer
Jesus & Miriam Cruz
Shirley Curran
Alice Dasenbrock
Lucy Davis
Michael Day & Judy Pehrson 
Kenneth & Lucy Decker
Paul & Sandy DeFranco
John & Gina Demchyk
*Albert & Renata DeRenzis
Karen Dewitt
Margaret Diehl
Arthur & Loretta DiFuria
William & Debra Dochat
*James & Susan Dohren
Jeff & Dawn Donough
James Dougherty
Jay & Sally Douglass 
Edith Dracoules
George & Joan Dragon
Allan & Beverly Druck
Sarah Dufault
Bart & Mary Dunlap 
Marcella Dupes
Kathleen Dvorchak

Geraldine Ebersole
Marie Eck
Elaine Edgerton
Joy Eliezer
Joan Ellis
Mildred Emrich
Ellen Endslow
J. Harold & Nancy Engle
Martha Eppley 
Betty Esbenshade
H. Glenn & Rachael Esbenshade
Judy Esbenshade
Dr. & Mrs. Rohrer & Mabel Eshleman
Ruth Espenshade
Antonio & Domenica Felice
Robert Felter
Thomas & Anne Fessenden 
Patricia Fickes
Richard & Mary Ann Finkbiner
Elsie Fischer
Levi Fisher
Jerome & Lenora Forrest
Jay & Gale Forry
Louise Franze 
*Jay Frey
Joyce Frey
Tina Fronheiser
Robert & Linda Fry
Edward Fuller
Michelle Fuller
Michael & Jean Gallagher
Bill & Kitt Gamber 
James & Ethel Gardiner
Kathleen Garvey
Robert & Mary Anne Gochnauer
Dr. & Mrs. James & Sue Goddard
Douglas & Laurie Gohn
Mary Gohn
Dennis & Nancy Good
John & Phoebe Good
R. Douglas & Linda Good
John & Louise Graham
Barbara Gramila
Leo Grasser
Kelly Griglik
Clair & Alma Groff 
Mary K. Groff
Paul Groff
Vivian Groft
Charles & Lisa Gross Jr.
Dorothy Grove
George & Karen Grove
Wanda Hackman
*Frederic Hamor
Richard Hankel

Robert & Margaret Hannum
Peggy Hanzelman
John & Patricia Hartman
Matthew & Andrea Hartzler
Anna Lee Harvey
Elizabeth Harvey
Eileen Hasselbach
Cindy Hauser
Nancy Heagy
Craig & Barbara Heckman
Paul & Delphine Heimer Jr. 
Mark & Melissa Heise
Kitty Heller
Marcia Hemler
William & Jean Henry
Frank & Sandy Henshaw
Bruce & Susan Hepburn
Cynthia Herr
John Herr
Cleo & Mary Ann Hershey
Braden & Kris Hess
John & Milesetta Hess
Larry & Janet Hess
Luke & Dot Hess
Merv & Nora Hess 
Scott & Julia Hess
Susan Hess
Dorothy Heyser
Robert & Terese Hill
Bob & Suzanne Hitchings
Aaron & Alison Hollis
Sandra Hoover

Robert & Audrey Horting
Burnell & Joan Hostetter
Natalie Hough
John & Lynette Howard
Dorothy Huber
Edythe Huber
Albert & Elizabeth Huizing
Peter & Barbara Hunsberger
Wilbur & Eileen Huss
Ric & Connie Iannone
Royce & Mary Lou Imhoff 

Mennonite Home Communities is committed to providing high-quality, loving care for our residents, regardless of their financial  
limitations. We use the phrase Benevolent Care to describe the gift of uncompensated care and the donations that support this care.  
Our Benevolent Care Policy assures residents the same high level of care, with complete confidentiality to protect their dignity.

DONATION PERIOD: JULY 1, 2019 TO JUNE 30, 2020

YOUR GIFTS MATTER: 

Benevolent Care Donors
Joseph & Barbara Ives
William Johnson
Robert Johnstone
Beulah Jones
Anna Mae Kauffman
Betty Kauffman
Lewis & Gloria Kauffman
Richard & Dorothy Kauffman
Herbert & Barbara Keener
Virgie Keener
Robert & Holly Keller
Roger & Carol Kennett
Lisa Kiessling
Donald & Barbara King
Stephen & Patricia King
Lee & Kris Kinsey 
Jeffrey & Anna Kirchner
Roger & Virginia Kloepping
Gary & Linda Kogon
Suzanne Kohler 
John Krady
Tom & Sandy Krantz
Eugene & Doris Kreider
James & Elizabeth Kreider
Kenneth Kreider
Phyllis G. Kreider 
Steven & Karen Kreiser
Marilyn Kriebel-Felter
Marilyn Kroll
Ruth Ann Kulp
Dr. & Mrs. David & Elizabeth Kuntz
Dolores Landis
Ira & Fay Landis
Nancy Landis 
Phyllis Landis
Charles & Audrey Lantz
Gerald & Lorna Lawrence
Harold & Patricia Leaman 
Stewart Leeder
Mary Alice Lehr
Alan Levine
*Arthur Levine
Beryl Levosky
Victor & Helen Claire Lincoln
David & Laura Lindt
Irving & Susan Liss
John & Aileen Longenecker
Susan Luek
Patricia Lutz
Philip & Charlotte Lynch 
Robert & Carole Magel
David & Jeannette Malinzak
George Maloney
Richard & Joanne Markley
Greg & Kathy Markward
Mary Marston
Dale & Wendy Martin
Elvin & Laverne Martin
Esther Martin
Dr. Robert Martin
Ruth Martin
Tracey Marx
Joan Masten
Harriet Maurer 
William & Eleanor McCann
Peggy McCardell
James & Diane McCoy
*Carl McElheny
Sarah McEvoy
Rev. Robert McGrath

James & Bonita McKenzie
Harry & Annetta McKillips
James McMullin
Henri McVey
Glenn & Kathy Mellinger
William Donald & Maridell Melton
*Lewis Mengle
Richard & Elizabeth Mentzinger
Pauline Metzler
Harvey & Ronnie Meyer
David & Beth Miller
Dean & Brenda Miller
Ethel Miller
Gloria Miller
Robert & Aimee Miller
Steve & Marie Miller
Vera Miller
Richard & Lois Millhouse
Diane Mitchell 
Dr. & Mrs. Albert & Dolores Mitrotz
Judy Modene
Bridgette Mohimani
Dan & Shelli Mortensen 
Veronica Mudge
Thomas & Linda Mullen
Virginia Mullin
Clay & Hilma Mumma 
Mark & Marcellene Mumma
George Murphy
Abner Musser III
Titus Musser
Grace Myers
Lloyd & Martha Myers
George & Martha Nardacci
Jack & Hazel Nauffts
Jack & Sandy Neal
Craig Nelson
Scott Nendza
Ron & Janet Neumar 
Phyllis Newcomer
Emily Newman
*Joan Nicholson
Roger & Carolyn North
Betty Jo Norvell
Stanley & Mary Elizabeth Novak
Merle & Bertha Ocker
Richard Olson
Bill & Beth Parson
Reginald & Jane Pattey
Deborah Patton
Kevin & Lucretia Patton
Dean & Kim Peters 
Lauretta Phillips
Greg & Lynn Pierce 
Joyce Poukish
Patricia Powers
Douglas & Jane Prince
Bernice Quay
William & Sheryl Quickel
Ken & Patricia Rankin 
Cathy Regan
Cynthia Reifsnyder
Duane & Shirley Reitz
*Rene Rheault
Elaine Rhen
Harold & Karen Rhoads
Harold & Dora Rhodes Jr.
*Sam & Linda Rice
Steven & Peg Sue Richards
Gerald & Barbara Sue Richardson

James & Susan Richter
Richard & Susan Richter
Bonnie Rissmiller
Bruce & Sally Rodenberger
Dwight & Jennifer Rohrer
Arline Rottmund
Marc Rovner & Trish Calvani
Johnny Rowe
LuAnn Royer
Terry & Nan Rush
Peter & Diana Ryckman
Bruce & Barbara Ryder
Elizabeth Sabatino-Cook
John & Rose Sauder 
Ken & Dana Savage
Patricia Sawyer
John & Judy Sayko
Barbara Saylor 
Edward & Beverly Saylor
Stanley & Kathryn Saylor
*Ronald & Mary Jane Schaar
Ronald & Mary Schaefer
Ralph & Carol Schillinger
Ruth Schlinsock
Michael & Joan Schmidt
Bill & Kay Schotta
Dave & Beth Serfass
Laura Shaida
Howard Shearer
Marvin & Julie Shearer
Jane Sheckard
Ronald & Joan Sheehan
Rev. Grace Shirk
Rich & Vi Shoemaker
Douglas & Michelle Shuff
Robert Siegler
John & Evelyn Sigman 
Robert Slusar
Rachel Smaletz
Richard & Carol Smentek
Barbara Smith 
Dorothy Mowery Smith
Esther Smith
Robert & Sandra Smith
Tim & Betty Ann Smith
Timothy Smith
Adrienne Sommer
Ada Southwood
Catherine Spain
Dr. James & Carol Spicher 
Marc & Linda Spiridigliozzi
Doris St. John 
Steven & Bonnie St. John
Jim & Shirley Stauffer
Andrew & Joy Steckbeck
Carolyn Steedle
*Marion Stehman
Dennis & Connie Stichter 

Vernon & Angela Stinebaugh
Donald & Jessie Stollenwerk 
Brent & Theresa Stoltzfus
Jim & Elizabeth Stoltzfus
Kevin & Elaine Stoltzfus
Phyllis Stone
Kay Straley
James & Lyndell Stranix
Jo Straub
David & Esther Suh
Gregory Sullivan
Janet Sweigart
Dorothy Testerman
Carol Lynne Thomas
James & Judy Thomas
*Alice Thompson
David & Audrey Thompson
William Thoner
James & Evelyn Trexler
Richard & Marjorie Trout 
Roger & Blanche Trout
Sayre Gail Turney
Tim & Sharon Tyson
Doris Urey
Susan Van Cleve
Ruth Von Heimburg
Rosalyn Ward 
David & Ruth Warfel
John & Janet Waser
Rose Ann Wassell 
Joyce Weaver
Richard & Cindy Weaver
Floyd & Salinda Weber
Penn Weidman
Mary Weirich
*Dr. Albert Weiss
Joseph Wells
Sandra Wenger
Joseph & Doris Wentling
George & Pat Werner
Harry & Alma West
Paul & Judy Westcott
Charles & Joanne Whary
Paul Wilson
Mary Ann Winters
Susan Witmer & Colin Martin
Gregg & Cathy Witmer
Jean Witmer
Ruth Witmer
Susan Wolf
Jan & Nancy Wolgamuth
Jay & Anita Wolgemuth
Raymond Wolownik
*Dr. & *Mrs. Ernest & Jean Wood
James & Kathi Workman
Sheri Workman
Roy & Paula Yoder
Titus & Charlotte Yoder
Norman Yunginger
Jacquelline Zangari
Norma Zarfoss
Melvin Zimmerman
Cynthia Zook

*Indicates passed away *Indicates passed away WINTER 2020  |  98  |  WINTER 2020  Indicates Hearts and Hands Women’s Connection (female) member  Indicates Hearts and Hands Women’s Connection (female) member 
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American Express Foundation
B. R. Kreider & Sons Inc
Barry & Virginia Badger
George & Dian Bagley
Baker Tilly
Nancy Bare
Ken & Wilma Beard
Marilyn Beardslee
*Carl & Yvonne Beck
Benchmark Construction
Blakinger Thomas, P.C.
Martha Jane Bomberger
Roy & Evelyn Bomberger Jr.
Bomberger’s Store
Mary Jane Brandt
Reba Buckwalter-Kreider
Pat Burkhart
Byerland Mennonite Church
J. Milton Byers
Don & Linda Caldwell
Bertha Cassel
*William & Virginia Cherry
Noel & Ursula Connaughton
Grace Conner
*Blanche Corrigan
Beatrice Cox
CRELS Foundation
Davcon Relocation Services
D. H. Funk & Sons LLC
East Chestnut Street 
	 Mennonite Church
Marie Eck
EGStoltzfus Construction
Joan Ellis
Martha Eppley
H. Glenn & Rachael Esbenshade
D. Rohrer & Mabel Eshleman
Bill & Kitt Gamber
*Dorothy Gard
Ed & Sylvia Geisler
John & Phoebe Good
Shirley Groff
Judy Harnly
Matthew & Andrea Hartzler
Nancy Heagy
Mark Heisey
Herr Foods
Cleo & Mary Ann Hershey
Merv & Nora Hess
*Roy & Brenda Hess
Highmark Blue Shield

Eugene Hoffman
Fred & Bonnie Hughes
Albert & Elizabeth Huizing
Johnson, Kendall & Johnson
Robert Johnstone
Betty Kauffman
Lewis & Gloria Kauffman
Roger & Carol Kennett
Keynet Technologies LLC
J. Nelson & Marie Kling
Tom & Sandy Krantz
Kenneth Kreider
Marian Kreider
Phyllis G. Kreider
Al Kuser
Lancaster Mennonite Conference
Mary Landis
*Paul & Erma Leaman
Harold & Patricia Leaman
*Paul Lefever
Betty Leich
Philip & Charlotte Lynch
M&T Bank
George Maloney
Elvin & Laverne Martin
Robert Martin
Jean McFarland
Robert & *Florence McGrath
Anne Meachem
Philip & *Sue Metzler
MH Congregation
Gloria Miller
Vera Miller
Millersville Mennonite Church
Virginia Mullin
Clay & Hilma Mumma
*Ellen Musser
Titus Musser

J. Wilbur & Sarah Mylin
*Blake Nicholson Jr.
*Joan Nicholson
Richard Olson
Dean & Kim Peters
Greg & Lynn Pierce
RGS Associates
RLPS Architects
Robert C. Wenger Charitable Trust
Bruce & Sally Rodenberger
Ada Rohrer
Daniel & Grace Rohrer
Terry & Nan Rush
John & Rose Sauder
Patricia Sawyer
Barbara Saylor
Laura Shaida
Marvin & Julie Shearer
Rich & Vi Shoemaker
John & Evelyn Sigman
Barbara Smith
Dorothy Mowery Smith
Patricia Smith
Alice Snyder
James & Carol Spicher
Darlene Stauffer
Dennis & Connie Stichter
Phyllis Stone
Susquehanna Valley EMS
James & Judy Thomas
David & Audrey Thompson
Roger & Blanche Trout
*Donald & Mary Louise Wain
Rosalyn Ward
JR & D Warfel Foundation
Warfel Construction
Rose Ann Wassell
WCV Crafters
WCV Spiritual Life 
	 Congregation Offering
WCV The MarketPlace
Helen (Wickie) Weaver
Glenn & Lucy Weber
Mary Weirich
George & Pat Werner
Harry & Alma West
Williams Apothecary
Paul Wilson
Susan Wolf
Jay & Anita Wolgemuth
Melvin Zimmerman
	

MHC celebrates the generosity  
of the following New Members: 	

Marilyn Beardslee
Bylerland Mennonite Church
Noel & Ursula Connaughton
Joan Ellis
Shirley Groff
George Maloney
	
	
With sadness, MHC  
acknowledges the passing  
of the following Members: 
	
Anonymous - 1
Carl Beck
William Cherry 
Blanche Corrigan 
Dorothy Gard
Roy Hess
Paul Leaman
Paul Lefever
Florence McGrath
Sue Metzler
Ellen Musser 
Blake Nicholson, Jr.
Joan Nicholson
Donald Wain	

The Board of Trustees established the 1903 Legacy Society (named for the year Mennonite Home Communities was founded) to celebrate the role 
of philanthropy and to thank our generous donors.

The 1903 Legacy Society recognizes donors for one or more of the following:
	 • Those who have given gifts and pledges totaling $10,000 during their lifetimes
	 • Those who have made planned gifts
	 • Those who have designated a bequest to Mennonite Home Communities in their will, trust or retirement plan

YOUR GIFTS MATTER: 

1903 Legacy Society
YOUR GIFTS MATTER: 

Benevolent Care Donors

AAA Central Penn
Advanced Trim and Kitchens
AmazonSmile
Appalachian League
Applied Energy Partners
Benchmark Construction
Bertz, Hess & Co., LLP
Booth Framing Arts, Inc.
Buch Funeral Home Inc
Cardwatch Licensing Limited
Charles F Snyder Funeral Home
Chick-Fil-A
Creative Energy Distributors
Curtis Welding & Fabricating
D.H. Funk & Sons LLC
Davcon Relocation Services
EGStoltzfus Construction
EHC Associates
Everence Foundation
Feesers Food Distributors
Fidelity Charitable
Gwinnett Family Dental Care
Hair Express
Hajoca Corporation
Harrisburg Area Community College
Harrisburg Area Riverboat Society
Home Instead Senior Care

Houck
ITT Engineered Valves
JR & D Warfel Foundation
Lancaster County Community Foundation
Lancaster County Magazine
Lancaster General Hospital/Medical  
	 & Dental Office
Lawn Crew Inc.
Lititz Sportsman’s Association
M&T Bank
MH Crafters
Paramount Contracting Inc.
Paul Davis Restoration & Remodeling
Preferred Health Care/Eliance 
	 Health Solutions
Protech Mechanical Contractors Inc.
R & L Siding LLC
RGS Associates
Rhoads Energy
Robert C. Wenger Charitable Trust
Saylor Countertops
The Hershey Company
Toshiba
Tremco Incorporated Recruiting Dept
US Foods
Vagabonds Rod & Custom Club
Wall-to-Wall Floor Covering

Walz Group
Warfel Construction Company
Warm Up Lancaster
WCV Crafters
WCV Flower Factory
Weaver Associates, Inc.
Wegmans	

Churches
Byerland Mennonite Church
MH Congregation
New Danville Mennonite Church
Stumptown Mennonite Church
WCV Spiritual Life Congregation

*Indicates passed away
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Both individuals and churches donate to Benevolent Care. Corporations and foundations also provide support through Golf Outing  
Sponsorships and in-kind gifts such as food, snacks or drink. We rely upon these gifts to support more than 75 residents of Mennonite Home 
and several families at Woodcrest Villa. 

FOUNDATION, CORPORATION & IN-KIND GIFTS 
DONATION PERIOD: JULY 1, 2019 TO JUNE 30, 2020
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Rhoda Mellinger	
Glenn & Kathy Mellinger	
		
Sue Metzler	
*Jim & Susan Dohren		
Jim Dougherty	
Marie Eck		
Robert & Peggy 
	 Hannum		
Paul & Delphine Heimer	
Jim & Diane McCoy		
Clay & Hilma Mumma		
Greg & Lynn Pierce		
Jim & Shirley Stauffer		
	
My husband, 
Rodney Miller	
Gloria Miller		
				  
Evelyn Miller	
Larry & Alice 
	 Dasenbrock		
Larry & Diana Ridener		
	
Bob Modene	
Judy Modene		
	
Arlene Mooney	
Anonymous		
Nancy Bare		
	
Lloyd C. Myers	
Jane Hooley		
	
Rosalyn Nace	
Norma Zarfoss		
	
Mary  Neff	
Michael & Jean 
	 Gallagher		
James & Susan Richter	
				  
Blake Nicholson, Jr.	
Ken & Wilma Beard		
Marilyn Beardslee		
Marc Brumbach		
Kenneth Kreider		
*Joan Nicholson		
	
Evodia J. Olson	
Richard Olson		
				  
Ben Phillips
Laurie Phillips		
				  
Mary E. & Richard A. 
Proseus 
Joseph & Barbara Ives		
			 
Cesare “Che” Puglisi	
HACC			
				  
John Pyott	
Kenneth & Lucy Decker	
Lititz Sportsman’s 
	 Association		
Shirley Reitz		
Susan Wolf		
Jacquelline Zangari	
	
Jessie Reifsnyder	
Leslie Burlingame 
	 & Doris Bailey		
Cynthia Reifsnyder

Elsie & Fred 
Reutenauer	
Susan Luek		
				  
Rene Rheault	
Joan Ellis			 
			 
Dr. Sam Rice	
Vera Miller			 
			 
Frances Ripley	
Anonymous		
Jane Bye		
Elsie Fischer		
John & Louise Graham		
Ruth Schlinsock		
	
Betty Rorabaugh	
Mark & Melissa Heise		
				  
Chester Rote	
Charles F. Snyder 
	 Funeral Home		
		
James & Jeanne 
Sabatino 	
Elizabeth 
	 Sabatino-Cook	
				  
Elizabeth Schaefer	
Ron & Mary Schaefer		
	
Edna Shaiebly	
Bill & Deb Dochat		
				  
Nellie Sharkitt	
Ken & Wilma Beard		
Marcia Hemler		
	
Herb & Jane 
Shelly  	
James & Kathi 
	 Workman	
	
Thomas Shultz	
Appalachian League		
Stephen & Patricia King	
		
Betsy Siemer	
Greg & Lynn Pierce		
				  
Theda Sloat	
Buch Funeral Home		
	
Wyatt “Pap” 
Sullivan  	
John & Patti Hartman		
Robert & Terese Hill		
Lisa Kiessling		
Jane Krivos		
Phyllis Landis		
Vera Miller		
Laurie Phillips		
Steve & Peg Richards		
RPM International Inc	
Tremco Incorporated  		
    Recruiting Department	

Shirley Summers	
Anonymous		
				  

Gene Thompson	
*Alice Thompson	
	
Alice Thompson	
Sarah Bullock		
				  
Dick & Doris Trussell	
Peter & Diana Ryckman	
				  
Doris Trussell	
Joan Ellis		
Dean & Brenda Miller		
Greg & Lynn Pierce		
	
Donald Wain	
Greg & Lynn Pierce		
				  
WCV April 
2020 Deaths	
Anonymous		
				  
WCV Friends Who 
Recently Passed	
Laurie Phillips		
				  
Elizabeth Weaver	
Dick & Cindy Weaver		
	
Amy Weaver 	
Bea Armstrong	
Douglas & Lisa 
	 Armstrong		
Denise Bree		
Jeff & Dawn Donough		
Patricia Fickes		
George & Karen Grove		
Robert & Holly Keller	
Vagabonds Rod & 
	 Custom Club		
Raymond A. 
	 Wolownik, P.C.		
Allen & Amanda Yoder		
Brian Yoder	
Nathan & Zachary 		
	 Yoder		
Roy & Paula Yoder		
	
Joan Weidman	
Anonymous		
				  
Robert Weirich 	
Mary Weirich		
			 
Dr. Albert & 
Cecelia Weiss 	
The Weiss Family	
	

Gene Wentling	
Elaine Edgerton		
William Johnson		
James & Evelyn Trexler		
Susan Van Cleve		
Walz Group P.C.	
Joseph & Doris 
	 Wentling	

L. Kathleen Werner	
John & Aileen 
	 Longenecker

Barbara West	
Anonymous		
Joan Ellis		
Rick & Liz Mentzinger		
Phyllis Stone		
	
Robert White	
Ken & Wilma Beard		
	
John W. Wolf	
Susan  Wolf		
				  
Jean Wood 
Michael & Casey 
	 Bergen & Family		
Fletch & Edie Creamer		
Kathleen Dvorchak		
Joan Ellis		
Kathleen Garvey	
Dr. & Mrs. James 
	 E. Goddard, Jr.		
The Griglik Family	
Bruce & Susan 
	 Hepburn	
Richard & Joanne 
	 Markley			 
Greg & Lynn Pierce		
William Thoner		
Dawn & Joe Walsh		
	
Dr. Ernest Wood 	
Thomas & Nancy Ball		
Ken & Wilma Beard		
Carol Brown		
Kathleen Dvorchak		
Joan Ellis		
Robert Felter	
Dr. & Mrs. James 
	 E. Goddard, Jr.	
Bruce & Susan 
	 Hepburn		
Dave & Tootsie Kuntz	
Lancaster General 
	 Hospital/Medical 		
	 Staff Office	
Richard & Joanne 
	 Markley		
James McMullin		
Laurie Phillips		
	
Ernest &  
Jean Wood 	
Patricia Powers		
	
Kenneth Workman	
Sheri Workman	

All Residents Lost  
to COVID-19	
Tina Fronheiser		
	
Anthony Arcudi	
Ron & Lynne Brault		
John & Gina Demchyk	 	
	
Norma Aston	
Anonymous		
Nancy Bare		
Sara Bullock		
Greg & Lynn Pierce		
	
Carol Aurand	
Doris St. John		
Phyllis Stone		
				  
Janet Bair	
Peter & Diana Ryckman	
		
Eugene Bare 	
Nancy Bare		
			 
Aubrey Bauknight	
Dolores Bauknight		
	
Nancy Bell	
Levi Fisher			 
			 
Jean Bellis	
Ken & Wilma Beard		
				  
Norman Bender	
Elaine Rhen		
				  
Elmer Berkebile	
Marilyn Beardslee		
				  
Patricia Berkheimer	
Lisa Berkheimer-Billet		
				  
Gloria Beyerle	
Bertz, Hess & Co., LLP		
Richard & Janice Brenner	
Karen Dewitt		
Michael & Joan Schmidt	
Catherine Spain		
Jo D. Straub
					   
Naomi Erb Breneman	
Anonymous		
	
April L. Breneman  	
Barbara Breneman	

	 		

Richard Brickley	
Ron & Joan Beck		
William & Jean Henry		
				  
Dorothy Brubaker	
Anonymous		
	
Ken Brubaker 	
Millie Brubaker		
			 
Lester Brumbach	
Marc Brumbach		
	
Wilbur Bucher	
Annette Bucher		
David & Jeannette 
	 Malinzak		 	
			 
Ruth Cascio	
David & Laura Lindt		
	
Ruth Cassel  	
Bert Cassel		 	
			 
Ginny Chambers	
Dorothy Heyser		
	
Theodora Cook	
Greg & Lynn Pierce		
				  
Edward & Fern Deatrick	
Bill & Kay Schotta		
				  
William Deaver	
Doris Urey		
	
James Deily, Jr.	
Anonymous		
	
Albert DeRenzis	
Ken & Wilma Beard		
	
Mary Duvel	
Phyllis Stone		
	
Daniel & Sueie Ebersole	
George & Martha 
	 Nardacci		
	
Thorpe Ellis 	
Charles F. Snyder 
	 Funeral Home	

James R. Finkbiner	
Dick & Mary Ann Finkbiner	
		
Barbara Fisher	
Levi Fisher		  	
		
	

Linda Fuller	
Dennis & Nancy Good		
	
Martha B. Garber	
Harold & Nancy Engle		
Jay & Gale Forry		
Jim & Bonnie McKenzie	
		
Our son, John Gardiner	
James & Ethel Gardiner	
		
Esther Gebhard	
Clay & Hilma Mumma		
	
Geraldine Gibbs	
Ken & Wilma Beard		
	
L. Fay Good	
Doug & Linda Good		

	
Melvin S. Groff	
Paul Groff		  	
			 
John B. Groff	
Joseph & Barbara Ives		
				  
Nancy Gross	
Nancy Bare		
Edith Dracoules		
Joan Ellis		
Charles & Lisa Gross, Jr.	
Marcia Hemler		
Vera Miller		
Laurie Phillips		
Barbara Saylor		
				  
Donald Gulliver	
Ken & Wilma Beard		
Phyllis Stone		
				  
Lillian Haas	
Earl & Belinda Ament		
				  
Joyce Haines	
Eugene & Lori Avery		
Terri Carr		
Wilbur & Eileen Huss		
Landisville Primary Center	
Peggy McCardell		
Harold & Dora Rhodes		
Dottie Testerman

Gilbert Hamilton	
Marilyn Beardslee		
Joan Ellis			 
Elsie Fischer		
Marcia Hemler		
ITT Engineered Valves, LLC	
M. Jean Newcomer		
	
Louise Hamor	
*Fred Hamor		
	
Paula Hankel	
Anonymous		
Richard Hankel		
David & Beth Miller		
	
Arlene Heisey	
Bonita Rissmiller		
	
John & Joanne Herr                                        	
Scott & Julie Hess		
				  
Jim Herrold	
Sarah Bullock		
Marcia Hemler		
Greg & Lynn Pierce		
	
Grandmother,  
Martha Hershey
Jan & Nancy Wolgamuth	
				  
James & Anna Hess	
Luke & Dot Hess		
				  
Roy Hess 
Ron & Joan Beck		
Reba Buckwalter-Kreider	
Michael Day & Judy 
	 Pehrson		
John & Milesetta Hess		
Susan Hess		
Dorothy Huber		
Lee & Kris Kinsey		
Mary Alice Lehr		
Esther Martin		
Ruth Martin		
Don & Mary Melton		
Greg & Lynn Pierce		
William & Sheryl Quickel	
Ken & Pat Rankin		
Peter & Diana Ryckman	
Laura Shaida		
Dick & Cindy Weaver		
				  
Jacob T. Hoover, Jr. 
Sandra Hoover		
Robert & Aimee Miller		
Raymond Wolownik, PC	
		

Susan Hostetter	
Ron & Mary Schaefer		
				  
Elizabeth E. 
Kauffman 	
Betty Kauffman		
			 
Irene Kimball 	
Robert & Carole Magel		
			 
Verna M. Krady	
John Krady		
	
Rosanna H. Kreider	
Jim & Liz Kreider		
				  
John & Lydia Landis	
Peter & Diana Ryckman	
				  
Norma Landis 	
David & Mary Jane 
	 Cochran		
Allan & Beverly Druck		
Sarah Dufault		
Betty Esbenshade		
Ira & Fay Landis		
Deborah Patton		
Greg & Lynn Pierce		
James & Lyndell Stranix	
Mary Ann Winters		
				  
Paul Leaman	
Joan Ellis		
Harold & Patricia Leaman	
Greg & Lynn Pierce		
	
Jacob & Barbara 
Lefever	
Luke & Dot Hess		
				  
Nancy 
Longenecker 
Nancy Bare		
Ken & Wilma Beard		
Marilyn Beardslee	
Antonio & Domenica 
	 Felice		
Mary Marston		
Vera Miller		
Barbara Saylor		
Dick & Cindy Weaver		
				  

Larry Loughner	
John & Mary Adix		
William & Kathleen Brown	
Nick & Susan Buehler	
Dennis & Nancy Good	
Gwinnett Family Dental Care	
Marilyn Kroll		
Gerald & Lorna Lawrence	
Bill & Ellie McCann		
Douglas & Jane Prince		
Richard & Susan Richter	
John & Judy Sayko		
Douglas & Michelle Shuff	
		
Luke Malabad	
Jerry & Lee Forrest		
	
Frank Marston	
Mary Marston		
	
Nancy L. Martin	
Robert Martin		
	
Luke & Kathy Martin	
Kitty Heller		
Dolores Landis		
Beryl Levosky		
Joan Masten		
Richard & Lois Millhouse	
Bernice Quay	
RR Donnelley 
	 IT Department	
Peter & Diana Ryckman
Ed & Bev Saylor	
Dick & Cindy Weaver		
				  
Kathy Masten	
Joan Masten		
				  
Susan McCloskey	
Robert Siegler		
	
Beloved Grandparents, 
Jack & E.B. McDowell	
Tracey Marx		
				  
Florence McGrath 
Anonymous		
Nancy Bare		
Marcella Dupes		
Joan Ellis		
Mildred Emrich		
Levi Fisher		
Robert McGrath		
Richard Olson		
Greg & Lynn Pierce		
Peter & Diana Ryckman	
Rev. Grace Shirk		
William Thoner		

Every year many people make memorial and honor gifts for residents of Woodcrest Villa or Mennonite Home. The families can choose to place  
a bronze  , silver  or gold leaf  , or foundation stone , on the beautiful Tree of Life, located opposite the Chapel at Mennonite Home. 

DONATION PERIOD: JULY 1, 2019 TO JUNE 30, 2020 

YOUR GIFTS MATTER: 

Memorial Gifts
DONATION PERIOD: 
JULY 1, 2019 TO JUNE 30, 2020

YOUR GIFTS MATTER: 

Honor Gifts

A. Margaret Eckman	
Jim & Elizabeth Stoltzfus	
Kevin & Elaine Stoltzfus		
	
Anna Bare	
Donald & Barbara King		
	
*Anna M. Salerno	
Larry & Linda Conley		
	
Dan & Barb Witmer	
Gregg & Cathy Witmer		
	
Greg Pierce’s 
Retirement	
Nancy Bare			
Ken & Wilma Beard		
Jack & Sally Brinker		
Sarah Bullock		
Ed Fuller			 
John & Lynette Howard	
Peter & Barbara 
    Hunsberger	
Vera Miller			 
Diane Mitchell		
Virginia Mullin		
Grace Sensenig		
Janet Sweigart		
Beth Terry			 
	
Harry & *Barbara West	
Dale & Wendy Martin		
	
*Herb Berkheimer	
Lisa Berkheimer-Billet		
			 
Janet Sweigart	
John & Lynette Howard	
	
Jessica Perry	
Doris St. John		
	
Kathy Phillips - 
Primitives By Kathy	
Doris St. John		

	

Mary Anne Gochnauer	
Anonymous		
	
MH & WCV Staff	
Dennis & Nancy Good		
George & Pat Werner		
			 
*Norma Landis	
Thomas & Barbara 
    Clawson		 	
	
Residents Who Made 
Face Masks for WCV	
Tom & Linda Mullen	

Sarah Horting	
Robert & Audrey Horting	
		
Shirley Brumbach	
Marc Brumbach		
	
Shirley Groff	
Shirley A. Brumbach		
	
The Staff of  
Jackson Run	
Cynthia Reifsnyder		
	
Veterans	
Joe & Lois Billoni		
	
Warren & Linda Tyson’s 
50th Anniversary	
Anonymous		
Herb & Barb Keener		
Virgie Keener 
Ruth Martin			
Merle & Bertha Ocker		
Tim & Sharon Tyson		
Joyce Weaver		
	
WCV Staff	
Robert & Sandra Smith	
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Every effort has been made to ensure accuracy in reporting our  
donors. Please inform Kris Hess, MHC Development Department,  
at 717-735-2647, of any corrections, omissions or errors.
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Why I Support Benevolent Care 
 By Noel Connaughton

Korean War Veterans’ Association (KWVA) past- 
president Paul Cunningham, EdD, recently concluded 
his term of office with three significant events. Each led 
to receiving awards in recognition of his leadership  
and service to KWVA and further strengthening  
the United States/Republic of Korea (ROK) Alliance.

The first of these was participating in a Zoom  
teleconference with Pastor Rev. Dr. KangSuk So  
and Elder ChongDae Kim, Rear Admiral ROKN (Ret.) 
of Sae Eden Presbyterian Church in Seoul, South  
Korea on June 24, 2020, to observe the 70th  
anniversary of the start of the Korean War. Joining this 
event were 4,000 Korean War veterans from the U.S., 
Canada, Thailand and the Philippines plus members  
of this 46,000-member congregation. During the  
program, Paul was awarded a certificate and plaque  
in recognition of his service.

The following day,  
he was one of nine  
people to lay wreaths  
at the Korean War  
Memorial. At the  
conclusion of the 
program, ROK Military 
Attache at the Korean 
Embassy, presented  
Paul with a plaque  
inscribed, “for his  

devotion of treasured time and energy to perpetuate 
the legacy of Korean War Veterans.”

Following a postponement, the KWVA conducted  
their 70th anniversary observance, also via Zoom.  
This event, billed as a “chat,” was hosted by KWVA 
Chairman Kim Jin Ho. Following his opening remarks, 
Paul was presented with the Korean Veterans  
Association (KVA)  Grand Meritorious Service Award. 
This award is the highest honor bestowed by the KVA. 

The proclamation reads, “for his significant contribution 
to the ironclad ROK/US Alliance and security of  
the Korean Peninsula.” A short video commemorating 
the anniversary of the start of the war was presented.  
The program concluded after each participant— 
Chairman Kim, Dr. Cunningham and General John Tilelli 
—was allotted five minutes each to make remarks  
and observations.

General Tilleli and Colonel Bill Weber also are  
recipients of the Grand Meritorious Service Award. 
Paul, a Woodcrest Villa resident, is a J.P. McCaskey 
High School Class of 1948 graduate. He was named  
a Distinguished Alumnus in 2019.

Ursula and I came to the United States 

from Ireland in 1969. We arrived in  

Baltimore filled with 

optimism but short 

on cash. We bought 

furniture at second-hand 

stores until somebody 

told us about Julia and 

Rosalie Moody, elderly 

sisters, who were 

downsizing and moving 

into the same complex 

where we were living.  

It was a match made in 

heaven. We wound up getting some lovely 

furniture and made our first friends in the 

United States.

Six months later, our son Rory was born.      

     The sisters then had us and 

a baby to fuss over—and 

Rory had two additional 

grandmothers.

In 1975, I decided 

that I liked practicing 

medicine more than   

   I liked teaching it.  

            Ursula and I 

decided to explore opportunities outside 

the Baltimore area. One of my closest 

friends, Dr. John Gareis, 

asked me to join him  

at Lancaster General.  

We loved the mixture  

of a busy small town  

and a vibrant farming 

community. Deep down  

I think Lancaster  

reminded us of Ireland. 

By then we had a five-

month-old daughter, Orla, 

and we decided that 

coming to Lancaster would be wonderful.

At the time of our move, Rosalie had  

already passed away, but Julia continued 

to live an active and social life. We made 

lots of trips to Baltimore, and she spent  

a lot of time in Lancaster. She liked to  

see us, but she loved seeing the children 

even more.

When Julia entered her early 90s, we  

began to worry a bit about her. Her family 

and many of her friends had passed 

away. We invited her to come live with us 

and she thoroughly enjoyed being part  

of our family. If there had been a positivity 

award, Julia would have been the  

clear winner.

A few years later, we realized we needed 

some help in caring for Julia, so we 

reached out to Mennonite Home. Although 

we missed Julia, the great staff and other 

residents enabled her to brighten up  

enormously and recover her vitality.

Julia sadly passed away three months 

short of turning 100. We buried her in 

Baltimore next to her grandfather who 

had come to America from Cork, Ireland 

(Ursula’s hometown), at the age of 12.

We felt a circle had closed.

We are grateful to the Mennonite Home  

for their wonderful care of Julia. By donating 

to Benevolent Care, we are able to support 

their important mission and honor the 

memory of our dear friend Julia Moody.

Woodcrest Villa Resident 

Recognized for 
Outstanding Service

(Top photo) Ursula and Noel Connaughton 
enjoy supporting benevolent care at  
Mennonite Home. (Bottom photo) Rory 
Connaughton shares a smile with Julia 
Moody a few years ago. 
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Paul Cunningham displays his 
proclamation and service award.
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“SOARING” is published three times a year by of Mennonite Home Communities, 1520 Harrisburg Pike, Lancaster, PA 17601. Mennonite Home Communities is a Pennsylvania 
non-profit organization. A copy of the official registration and financial information of Mennonite Home Communities may be obtained from the PA Department of State by calling 
toll free within Pennsylvania 1-800-732-0999. Registration does not imply endorsement. Please note: A donation or contribution to Mennonite Home Communities is purely  
voluntary. A contribution is in no way a requirement for the institution or continuation of any business relationship with Mennonite Home Communities. Also, a contribution is in no 
way a requirement for admission or continued stay at the facility. Residents of Mennonite Home Communities will receive the same standard of quality care, the provision of which  
is not conditioned on any contributions.

If you would like to receive information 
about Residential Living at Woodcrest Villa, 
call Amy at 717.390.4103

If you would like to receive information about  
Personal Care or Health Care at  
Mennonite Home, call 717.390.7979

If you wish to have your name removed from 
our mailing list, call Kris at 717-735-2647. 

Featured on the cover: Throughout the spring and summer months, residents 
eagerly anticipated the beautiful floral arrangements created by the Woodcrest Villa 
Flower Factory volunteers, using fresh flowers grown by resident Jerry Lawrence. 
Proceeds from the sales of the bouquets went to benevolent care.

SOARING COMMITTEE MEMBERS:  Connie Buckwalter, Daniel Mortensen,  
Kim Peters, Kathleen Maule, Elizabeth Harvey

PLEASE NOTE: Soaring will now be published three times a year.
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Take part in Lancaster’s 
largest day of giving! 
Every donation given on 

November 20 will be STRETCHED 
by a pool of more than half 

a MILLION dollars, so your dollars 
go farther than ever before 

for the causes you care about.  
ExtraGive.org

SUPPORT 
Mennonite 

Home 
COMMUNITIES


